
MEETING NOTICE

Lancaster County Elected Officials
Salary Review Committee

Wednesday, November 13, 2013 at 8:00 a.m.
County-City Building

555 South 10th Street - Suite 302
(Personnel Conference Room)

AGENDA

1. Approval of Minutes for Meeting on October 29, 2013

2. Elected Official Interviews
    a. Don Thomas, Engineer - 8:10 a.m.

b. Norm Agena, Assessor/Reg of Deeds - 8:30 a.m.
c. Andy Stebbing, Treasurer - 8:50 a.m.
d. Dan Nolte, Clerk - 9:10 a.m.

3. Open Discussion

 
Public  parking is available in the lot north of the County-City Building.  Entrance for the
public is on 10th Street.  You will receive a parking pass at the meeting for exiting the lot.  

Please contact Kerry or Minette at 441-7447 if you have any questions.

F:\files\COMMISS\COMMITTEES\Salary Review Committee\2013\Agenda - Wednesday, November 13, 2013 .wpd



1 

MINUTES 
LANCASTER COUNTY ELECTED OFFICIALS SALARY REVIEW COMMITTEE 

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 302 
WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2013, AT 8:00 A.M. 

 
 

Members Present: Steve Eicher, Former Pfizer Human Resources Director; Jim Gordon, 
Attorney at Law; Pat Kahm, Professional Resources Management, Inc.; Peggy Chantry, Bryan 
Health Compensation Coordinator; Gerry Dimon, Former Ameritas Vice President of Human 
Resources 

 
Members Absent:  Sam Seever, Former MDS Pharma Services Vice President of Legal 
Services; Joe Edwards, Former County Commissioner 
 
Others Present: Kerry Eagan, County Chief Administrative Officer; Doug McDaniel, City-
County Personnel Director; Cori Beattie, County Clerk’s Office 
 
The meeting was called to order at 8:10 a.m. 
 
1. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE OCTOBER 29, 2013 MEETING 
 
The item was held until later in the meeting. 
 
2. ELECTED OFFICIAL INTERVIEWS 
 
The following documents were distributed: 
a. Revised 2013 Elected Officials Salary Survey (Exhibit A) 
b. County Engineer Expense/Revenue Budget Comparison (including Geographic Information 

Systems, Bridge & Special Road Fund and Highway Fund)(Exhibit B) 
c. County Assessor/Register of Deeds Expense/Revenue Budget Comparison (including 

Register of Deeds Technology Fund)(Exhibit C) 
d. County Clerk Expense/Revenue Budget Comparison (Exhibit D) 
e. County Treasurer Expense/Revenue Budget Comparison (Exhibit E) 
 

County Engineer 
 
Don Thomas, Lancaster County Engineer, distributed a summary of his department’s duties 
and responsibilities (Exhibit F) and provided a brief overview of the handout. 
 
With regard to the most significant change in the past few years, Thomas mentioned the 
institution of the Rural to Urban Roadway Transition Streets Program (RUTS) which provides 
for easier transition of roads from the County to the City. 
 
Thomas recommended a salary in the range of $113,000 to $115,000. 
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In response to Eicher’s inquiry, Thomas said the most recent challenge pertaining to his office 
is the cost of asphalt which has more than doubled in the last five years.  He added in order to 
absorb this additional cost in the budget, other projects become delayed.  Minimal 
development in the County has also helped to reduce certain costs. 
 
Gordon thanked Thomas for his many years of Service to the County.  (Note:  Don Thomas 
previously submitted his resignation to the County Board effective December 13, 2013.) 
 

RETURNING TO APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
 

MOTION:  Dimon moved and Kahm seconded approval of the October 29, 2013 meeting 
minutes.  Chantry, Dimon, Eicher, Gordon and Kahm voted aye.  Edwards and Seever were 
absent.  Motion carried 5-0.  
 

County Assessor/Register of Deeds 
 
Rob Ogden, Chief Field Deputy, and Scott Gaines, Chief Administrative Deputy, attended on 
behalf of Norm Agena, County Assessor.  A memo from Agena was distributed highlighting the 
duties of the Assessor’s office, staffing and technology (Exhibit G). 
 
Gordon asked why no salary recommendation was included.  Ogden said Agena reviewed the 
report from the Personnel Department and felt the salary data provided was within range. 
 
Gordon inquired if either side (Assessor or Register of Deeds) is growing.  Gaines said new 
technology has allowed for greater efficiencies on the Register of Deeds enabling both offices 
to be better linked.  In addition, deed filings have been on the decline since 2003. 
 
With regard to staffing, Ogden said 80% of their budget is personnel related.  He added they 
are always looking for ways to utilize less staff while still providing a quality product.   
 
Kahm asked Ogden and Gaines how they feel about the department’s overall bottom line.  
Ogden said he felt the staff does an exceptional job but there is always room for 
improvement.  He said their goal is to retain quality people.  Gaines added that they are able 
to provide staff the means to do their job and do not experience much turnover. 
 
Gordon questioned future challenges.  Ogden said technology is always a driving force and 
making sure staff is well-trained to deal with these changes will be key.  Gaines added there 
are always legislative challenges as well.  Ogden said another challenge will be succession 
planning as many long-term employees will be eligible to retire within the next 10 years. 
 
Kahm inquired whether the County is actively working on succession planning as a whole.  
McDaniel confirmed that this is on the radar for both the County and City.  Dimon noted that 
the private sector has had difficulty lately recruiting qualified people.  Kahm confirmed that the 
higher the salary, the more difficult it has become.  McDaniel said there seems to be a lot of 
“staying” power in local government employment, especially at the mid-management level.  
Kahm said the secure benefit package could be a factor. 
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County Clerk 

 
Dan Nolte, Lancaster County Clerk, distributed a summary of his department’s duties and 
responsibilities (Exhibit H) and provided a brief overview of the handout.   
 
In response to a question from Gordon, Nolte said the work has remained relatively steady the 
last four year with no major changes in duties.  He added any growth experienced (i.e., the 
number of marriage licenses issued, etc.) coincides with the growth of the community.  He 
added that he has many long-term employees who carry with them a great deal of knowledge 
with regard to the procedures of the office.  The staffing level is 10 (including the Clerk and 
Chief Deputy) and has not changed since 1999. 
 
Gordon asked if the staffing level is adequate.  Nolte said things are currently in good shape, 
although, temporary employees are needed during the summer to assist with property 
valuation protests as this process encompasses a lot of work in a short amount of time. 
 
With regard to the budget, Nolte said there have been no major ups and downs.  He added 
that one retirement in a small office such as his can impact the budget significantly.    
 
Dimon asked if any additional responsibilities have been added to the office in the last few 
years.  Nolte said it has stayed pretty steady. 
 
Chantry asked Nolte if he had any salary recommendation.  Nolte said whatever the 
Committee recommended would be fine. 
 

County Treasurer 
 
Andy Stebbing, County Treasurer, distributed a packet of information related to the functions 
of his office (Exhibit I).   
 
Stebbing said he believes the position is under paid and felt a higher salary is warranted in 
order to attract qualified candidates in the future.  He said his office has enormous 
responsibilities laid out in State Statute with regard to overseeing a vast tax collection (nearly 
$500,000,000).  He then provided an overview of his accomplishments since taking office in 
2011 (see Exhibit I, page two).   
 
With regard to a salary recommendation, Stebbing said he makes less than the Sarpy County 
Treasurer and Lincoln City Treasurer.  Additionally, the Nebraska Association of County 
Officials (NACO) salary survey listed a range of $90,000 to $120,000 for Lancaster County.  He 
recommended a salary of at least $98,000. 
 
Kahm inquired about future challenges.  Stebbing said he would like to pursue a drop off/pick 
up option for license plate renewals, as well as a renewal by phone option, a security request 
for proposal and satellite location in south Lincoln. 
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In response to Kahm’s inquiry, Stebbing noted his budget is “solid” and he hoped to continue 
to come in under budget in the future. 
 
3. OPEN DISCUSSION 
 
It was noted the next Committee meeting would be held on December 10, 2013.  Eagan said 
there needs to be discussion on possible recommendations before he can draft a report.  A 
presentation to the County Board was previously scheduled for December 19th.  Eagan said he 
could generate the report fairly quick following the December 10th meeting and could e-mail it 
to Committee members prior to the County Board meeting. 
 
Chantry asked how closely the Committee should follow the midpoint recommendation and 
other information.  McDaniel said the approach needs to be consistent and not “cherry 
picked”, i.e., looking at non-comparable positions and/or data from outside the normal market 
scope.  If the Committee feels there are salary inconsistencies, those should be considered 
knowing that they will have to justify their actions four years from now. 
 
Kahm said she feels this Committee has a little bit of discretion but must still be consistent and 
prudent in its decision making while being mindful of the marketplace.   
 
Kahm said while a proposed 20-25% salary increase for the County Treasurer is substantial, 
she wondered whether or not the salary has been misaligned.  Eicher said he did not recollect 
it being treated any different in the past.  Eagan said it used to be in line with the County 
Clerk and Clerk of the District Court but was increased due to its responsibilities.  Kahm said 
this is where it gets challenging as many points were presented today which, in the private 
sector, could be viewed as worthy of a merit increase.  McDaniel said the Committee needs to 
decide whether it is basing decisions on “merit” or “market.”  He noted some elected officials 
are more verbal than others but many may be doing similar things.  He emphasized that while 
elected officials need to be paid fairly and appropriately, they do know what the salary is when 
they choose to run for office. 
 
Chantry asked if a 2% increase is proposed, will that carry over to each year within the term?  
Eicher said that is really up to the Committee to decide and added that a Consumer Price 
Index (CPI) variable has been included in the past.  Gordon said another challenge is not 
knowing year-to-year how legislative changes may impact an office. 
 
Dimon requested a summary of salary information to include the elected officials’ 
recommendations.  McDaniel said he would put this together and include the County salary 
survey midpoint, as well as the 2013 and 2014 salary figures.  He said he could also include 
the NACO data (proposed range of $90,000 to $120,000) but he had difficulty deciphering it.  
Kahm felt the Committee has always somewhat discounted the NACO salary survey in the 
past.  Gordon agreed that the Committee could do a better job.  (Note:  A chart showing the 
requested salary information was provided to the Committee following the meeting and is 
attached to the minutes as Exhibit J). 
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Kahm suggested that in the future, four to six structured questions (performance measures) 
be developed to allow for greater continuity during the elected official interview process. 
 
Gordon asked that the next meeting announcement reflect the meeting will be longer and full 
attendance will be important in formulating recommendations. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:45 a.m. 
 
 
 
Submitted by Cori Beattie, County Clerk’s Office 


















































































